SCOTTISH PARLIAMENT PUBLIC PETITIONS COMMITTEE

PETITION PE1412: BOND OF CAUTION

Comments on Scottish Government's second response to Petition PE1412

The Public Petitions Committee wrote to the Scottish Government on 8 March 2012
asking for a response to two questions regarding this petition: (1) the Scottish
Government was asked to confirm that the abolition of Bonds of Caution is one
of the topics that is being considered for separate progress in connection with
the review of the law of succession; and (2) the Scottish Government was also
asked to confirm when a decision will be taken on this.

The Scottish Government's response is very disappointing because there is no
clear commitment to separate abolition of Bonds of Caution or any date when a
decision will be made about this. The reply is, in effect, a recipe for further
delays. The Scottish Government acknowledges that the Scottish Law Commission
stated in its 2009 Report on Succession that there was an 'overwhelming response'
in favour of abolishing Bonds of Caution in relation to estate administration.
However, the Scottish Govermment now indicates that it is aware that some
reservations were expressed about ending the reqiuirement for these bends. But
which stakeholders are in favour of retaining these bonds and what are their
arguments for doing so? The Scottish Government's reply refers to 'notable
support for the continuation of the current approach' and that 'the current
approach might be replaced with something else, rather than simply repealed’.
However, the Scottish Law Commission has stated that it was preferable that the
requirement for caution be abolished in its entirety. It added that courts
should not be given a discretionary power to order that Bonds of Caution be
obtained by executors.

The principal beneficiaries of the current approach are the two large insurance
companies (Royal & Sun Alliance, and Zurich) who benefit financially through
charging~ non-refundable high premiums for providing these bonds where few
claims are made. Some legal firms also benefit financially by charging their
clients fees for preparing applications to obtain the bonds. The losers are
members of the public because they are subject to unnecessary and unfair
administrative burdens, significant delays and additional financial expense.
Given that most people do not leave a valid Will, the requirement that executors
obtain such an insurance bond consequently affects a considerable number of
families.

The current requirement for Bonds of Caution is deeply flawed. The Scottish Law
Commission concluded that the arguments for retaining these bonds were weak in
comparison with the arguments for abolishing them. For example, why should a
next of kin and sole executor be required to pay a large premium to an insurance
company to obtain a Bond of Caution which is intended to protect the inheritance
of that same next of kin who is the sole beneficiary under the 1964 Law of
Succession? This is illogical. In other words, if the executor retains the
primary legal liability to beneficiaries, and if the executor is the sole
beneficiary, then there is no purpose in requiring an executor to obtain a

Bond of Caution. Does the law expect an executor to act dishonestly against his
or her own interests!









